KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 13th FEBRUARY, 2012 AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor David Fitzgerald, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Marie Fitzpatrick, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy, Paul Cuddihy.
Also Present:


Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Planner, Kilkenny County Council, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 6th February, 2012, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 9th January, 2012:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 9th January, 2012, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. Martin Brett
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Condolences

The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Emma Devine, Threecastles, Kilkenny.

Frank McEvoy, Hebron Road, Kilkenny.
Margaret (Peggy) Shanahan, Haltigan Terrace, Waterford Road, Kilkenny.
The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Kilkenny Advertiser
The Mayor noted with regret the closure of the Kilkenny Advertiser in Kilkenny with the loss of 8 no. jobs.
Joint Policing Committee – Public Meeting
The Mayor noted the recent public meeting of Kilkenny City Joint Policing Committee held in the Club House Hotel, Patrick Street, Kilkenny at which a number of issues were raised regarding Kieran Street and the Gardaí have responded with providing a more active presence in this location.  

The Members were also informed by the Mayor that arising from the Joint Policing Committee meeting it was agreed that Members would meet with the Ossory Park Neighbourhood Watch Committee at 9.30 a.m. on Friday, 17th February, 2012 in Council Chamber, City Hall.
James Stephens Barracks Anniversary
The Mayor referred to the recent ceremony for the 90th anniversary of the handing over of James Stephens Barracks and expressed his appreciation to Lieutenant Colonel Flynn of James Stephens Barracks and the defence forces for their hospitality.  He informed the Members that the Minister has confirmed that James Stephens Barracks will continue to operate in Kilkenny during the lifetime of the current Government.

College Road/Robertshill Taking in Charge
The Mayor requested that substantial progress be made to resolve issues relating to recent works to College Road and the taking in charge of the Robertshill development for the next Borough Council meeting in March.
Item No. 3:
Kilkenny Borough Council Capital Budget 2012 to 2014.
Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, and Mr. John Mulholland outlined details of the proposed capital projects to be undertaken over the next couple of years.  The Members welcomed the Capital Budget and raised a number of issues in relation to the following:

· Central Access Scheme

· Roads Programme

· Contingency Fund

· Flexibility to amend the budget

The County Manager and Mr. Mulholland responded to the issues raised and following this the motion was put to a vote by a show of hands which resulted in the motion being passed by 10 votes to 1 as follows:

For
Against
Abstain

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy


Cllr. Malcolm Noonan (1)
Cllr. Joe Malone (1)

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick



Cllr. Betty Manning

Cllr. Martin Brett

Cllr. John Coonan




Cllr. Andrew McGuinness



Cllr. Kathleen Funchion

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Cllr. David Fitzgerald




Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin    (10)

“that Kilkenny Borough Council hereby adopts the Draft Capital Budget 2012 to 2014.” 

Item No. 4:
The Medieval Mile Tourism Application
Mr. Gary Breen, Failte Ireland, gave a comprehensive presentation to the meeting in relation to the future of tourism in the South East and the Failte Ireland Destination Kilkenny Strategy 2011 – 2013.  He made particular reference to the following:

· Destination Kilkenny success to date and the current work in progress
· Destination Development Model

· Kilkenny’s Medieval Mile Investment Programme

· Challenges.

· Priorities for 2012.

The Mayor and Members thanked Mr. Breen for his presentation and made some comments in relation to:
· Setting up of a Festival’s Office.

· Issues around public transport connections to Kilkenny.
· Linkage with other adjoining Counties.

· Provision of bus parking in St. Canice’s area.

During the discussion it was:


Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan


Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin


And Resolved

“that the St. Mary’s Church and Graveyard Conservation Steering Committee be re-established.”
The County Manager thanked the Members for their contribution and Gary Breen and Amanda Horan from Failte Ireland for their presentation.   Mr. Crockett explained that it is required to submit revised documentation to Failte Ireland in May, 2012 and the next phase will incorporate wide stakeholder engagement involving full consultation with all those along the Medieval Mile. 

Item No. 5:
Kilkenny City Development Plan Review.

It was agreed to defer this item for discussion at the March Monthly Meeting.

Item No. 6:
Economic Development Policy – Twinning with Huqiu, Suzhou, China.
The County Manager informed the Members that a Chinese Delegation will be arriving in Ireland for a 4 day visit in April, 2012 and will visit Kilkenny on the morning of 2nd April, 2012 and it is proposed to host an event for same.
It was agreed that the date will be noted in the Members Diary but the item would remain on the Agenda for the next meeting.

Item No. 16:
Notice of Motion in the names of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin, Marie Fitzpatrick, Malcolm Noonan, Martin Brett, Paul Cuddihy, Betty Manning and David Fitzgerald received 2nd February, 2012.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:
Cllr. Martin Brett

And Resolved 
"Kilkenny Borough Council expresses its disappointment at the decision of Diageo Ireland to discontinue brewing at St. Francis Abbey, a tradition which has existed for more than 400 years.

Recognising the central place in the tradition and culture of Kilkenny which brewing has played, this Council undertakes to do the following:

1.       To engage meaningfully with Diageo to continue the activity of its successful visitor centre in the city.

2.       To work steadfastly with the company to ensure the sustainable development of its crucial city centre site in order to enhance the future development of the area and to maximise the potential job replacement involved.

3.       To meet with and work with the representatives of Smithwick’s workers who have played a vital party in the industrial and labour traditions of our city to ensure their rights as workers are protected.

4.       To actively seek to encourage a continuation of brewing in Kilkenny with the encouragement of a micro-brewery to ensure a Kilkenny based and brewed beer continues to be available."

Members expressed their regret on the closure of the brewery and appealed to Diageo to retain the visitors centre.  It was also suggested the possibility of a micro brewery operating at the site in order to continue the tradition of brewing in Kilkenny.  Members also outlined further matters and suggestions in relation to:

· The rights of the workers.
· Donation of the site to the people of Kilkenny by Diageo.

· The future development of the site.

· Set up a working group made up of Workers Representatives, Diageo and Chamber of Commerce.

In response to the Members concerns, the County Manager agreed to forward the Motion to Diageo on behalf of the Members for their consideration.
Item No. 19:
Conferences

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Sean Ó hArgáin 

Seconded by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

And Resolved 

“that Cllr. Malcolm Noonan attend the following Conferences:

· Heritage as an Engine of Economic Growth in Mid Sized Towns – Thursday, 26th January, 2012 in Wood Quay Venue, Dublin City Council Civic Offices.

· Fuel Poverty – Energy Action Conference on 6th and 7th February, 2012 in Dublin Castle.”

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan 

Seconded by:

Cllr. Martin Brett
And Resolved 

“that Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin attend the following Conferences:

· AMAI Spring Seminar – 10th to 11th February, 2012 in Kilmore Hotel, Cavan.

· Economic Development in the Regions:  The Way Forward – 16th and 17th February, 2012, in The Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare .”

It was agreed that the Agenda for the March meeting would contain the items outstanding on the February Agenda only and will not have any additional presentations.
As the meeting concluded Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, provided a report for members on progress to date on the Kilkenny City Signage Scheme, noting the erection of sample street signs, and a sample information plaque, which had followed the design chosen by the assessment panels.  He also referred to the information lexons, a model of which was on display in the Council Chamber, showing the style and visual images of the lexon to be erected at the Parade, Kilkenny over the coming weeks.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







